THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Special Meeting – June 9, 2008
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a joint meeting with the St. Lucie County Board of County Commissioners on June 9, 2008 at approximately 3:00 p.m. in the School Board Room.

PRESENT:
MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 2




DR.  JUDI MILLER, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 1




DR.  JOHN CARVELLI





Member Residing in District No. 3




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY





Member Residing in District No. 4




MR.  TROY INGERSOLL





Member Residing in District No. 5


PRESENT:
MR.  JOSEPH SMITH, Chairman





County Commissioner

MR.  DOUG COWARD


County Commissioner

MR. CHRIS CRAFT


County Commissioner

MR.  CHARLES GRANDE





County Commissioner




MRS. PAULA LEWIS





County Commissioner

ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent of Schools



MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, School Board Attorney




MR.  MARTY SANDERS, School Board Executive Director




MR.  PETER JONES, St. Lucie County Planning Manager

JOINT MEETING WITH BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS ON SCHOOL CONCURRENCY
School Board Chairman Carol Hilson called the meeting to order and led the Pledge of Allegiance.  Upon welcoming everyone to the table, Ms. Hilson and those present were informed by County Commission Chairman Joe Smith that County staff members had prepared a document for review and discussion during the meeting.  It was quickly pointed out by Mr. Marty Sanders that School Board staff had just received the lengthy draft document prior to the meeting and there wasn’t enough time to distribute it to School Board members.  In scheduling this meeting at the suggestion of Commissioner Coward, board members had understood that the intent of the meeting was to have a broader conversation with respect to policy.
Mr. Peter Jones clarified that County staff had tried to address concerns and establish rigorous criteria with regard to schools placed outside the urban service area.  There needed to be a clear direction for the long term implications.  The County was seeking to recover initial costs from developers for school facilities when they are not being met through the mitigation process.  The idea was to have the developer pay for or put money toward financing future school facilities.  
Mr. Sanders responded that school concurrency makes sure that public facilities are available   concurrent with impact issues.  The state Constitution requires the Board to have a uniform free education system and statute also speaks to capital facilities.  School concurrency is only for capital expenses, not operational or service expenses.  School mitigation has to be used by the school district for capacity enhancement, not for operations.  The County is charged with land use regulation--schools are just one factor that the County has to consider when approving a development.  Schools are exempt from any ordinances and in 2003, the school district, both Port St. Lucie and Fort Pierce cities, and the County entered into an interlocal agreement on sharing information as required by statute.
Commissioner Grande indicated he wanted to discuss some specific questions and minor changes to the draft document, however, since board members had not received the document, he agreed to meet with Mr. Sanders.  After having said that, Mr. Grande then proceeded to outline some of his questions and concerns.
Commissioner Coward stated he was very proud of the County’s relationship with the School Board.  He felt both parties had collaborated together very well.  But, the world was changing and the County was forced to re-assess the way it does business.  The County was having a difficult time keeping up with lands inside the urban service area.  Outside of the urban service area, Mr. Coward maintained the County would never be able to pay for all that was needed/required.  Consequently, it was becoming necessary that the County establish some rules, e.g., like locating all schools inside the urban service area with some exceptions (ag programs in rural areas, property previously owned for a long time, etc.).  The County was trying to make a statement that it wants schools inside the USA (with some exceptions) and it needed to strengthen that language somewhere.  He did not think both entities were far off but the language needed to be strengthened and consistent with philosophy and according to state law.  Conversation continued back and forth.  Opinions and questions related to school concurrency were exchanged.  It was repeated several times that the School Board did not have control over development.  It cannot charge developers a differential rate for services that are free and equal.  The School Board can only ask that the County Commissioners and others agree to a modification of the impact fee ordinance.
It was brought out that the Board already had language for placing schools outside the urban service area with three exceptions.  School capacity needed to be matched in each planning area per anticipated student enrollment in those areas.  The Board had some latitude as far as site selection but it was subject to comprehensive planning components and would have to fall within one of the three exceptions.  The Board had lots of pressure now to locate sites as close to students as possible.  One board member stated there was no intention to put schools outside the urban services boundary except in a few exceptions.  No one had control over growth.  Both parties could only react but by working together, everyone could continue to move forward in the right direction.  It was suggested that both the County and School Board re-visit concurrency on a regular basis.
Superintendent Lannon added that the 56 page draft document was full of technicalities and legalities.  There were some positions that fit the needs of the County Commission and some that fit the needs of the School Board.  Some were in conflict with each other.  Mr. Lannon advised that district staff would continue its review of the document and bring back recommendations to both bodies for approval.  

Commissioner Smith thanked the Board for hosting the meeting and added that Commissioners/County staff were happy to be able to work together to facilitate education for kids and the community.

Commissioner Craft mentioned the Read to Succeed Committee luncheon event at Fort Pierce Westwood High School was scheduled for August 6, 2008 at 12:00 p.m. and asked for the Board’s permission to use its name as the host committee.  There was no objection or comment.

Brief comments about continued efforts to find single source funding for the SRO program, appreciation for successful work efforts at the South County Stadium, and the need to get more people involved with the political authority behind what was happening to schools in Florida were noted.
It was determined that the next joint meeting would be scheduled on a needs basis.  Everyone agreed it was good for the public to see governmental bodies working well together.  It demonstrated knowledge of how to build community.

Discussion ended and Chairman Hilson adjourned the June 9, 2008 special joint meeting at approximately 4:21 p.m.
